
 

December 9, 2016 
 

VIA ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION 

The Honorable Daniel R. Levinson 
Inspector General  
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 
330 Independence Avenue SW 
Washington, DC 20201 
 
Dear Inspector General Levinson, 
 
 On December 7, 2016, BuzzFeed published an in-depth article summarizing the main 
findings of its yearlong investigation into the country’s largest psychiatric hospital chain, 
Universal Health Services’ (UHS), and allegations of pressuring patients into unnecessary 
admittance and prolonged hospitalizations, potentially defrauding the government via Medicare 
and Medicaid as a result.  The alleged conduct raised in the article is particularly troubling and 
raises serious questions about UHS’ ability to properly care for its patients. 
 
 Current and former employees interviewed by BuzzFeed noted that they were directed by 
management to hold patients in psychiatric wards until their insurance ran out in order to 
maximize profit.  The investigation also notes that a state of Illinois report about one Chicago 
UHS hospital found that staffing levels were “woefully inadequate” and there was a “repeated 
and willful failure by UHS officials to ensure that their staff were properly trained” and that it 
engaged in a pattern of patient admission “in an effort to maximize financial profit.”  Based on 
the report, it appears these issues spread to other UHS facilities and one patient reportedly even 
died from an apparent failure to properly diagnose and monitor him.   
 

The BuzzFeed article includes examples of patients being held against their will and 
supervisory employees instructing their subordinates to ensure that patients stay as long as 
possible to maximize profit.  Further, the investigation found that UHS used the suicidal ideation 
code excessively to bill Medicare.  This excessive use is more apparent in UHS’ purchase of 
Psychiatric Solutions Inc. – after the acquisition former PSI hospitals used the suicidal ideation 
code at a six-fold increase, according to the news report.  
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The pattern of conduct described by the report paints a picture of greed and raises serious 
questions about patient safety.  I understand there is a federal investigation under way.  However, 
the level of your office’s involvement is unclear.  Accordingly, by December 23, 2016, please 
detail what steps your office is taking to investigate UHS for its apparent abuses.  Attached to my 
letter is a copy of the BuzzFeed article, for your reference.  

 
 

 
Sincerely, 

 
Charles E. Grassley    
Chairman  

                Committee on the Judiciary 
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